GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 14 December 2022 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms V. Heaton (Chair)

Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly
Mrs Moughtin
Apologise


Mr M. Wade 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	22/070

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the December general meeting.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	22/071

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 17 November 2022. The Deputy Chair noted the meeting with the Minister for Infrastructure on 22 November 2022 did not afford the opportunity normally available at a formal requisition meeting for the public to ask the Minister questions. Mr Jones proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING
	22/072

	Item 22/066 TT Peel Day Proposals
The Board noted the proposals for a revised Peel Day event would be presented to a future meeting.

Item 22/066 Clothworkers’ Hampers

The Board noted two hampers were delivered to the Clothworkers’ School.

Item 22/066 Sailor’s Shelter Christmas Grotto 

The Board noted the invoice had been received for the marquee in St Peter’s Gardens. The Deputy Chair reported it was a successful event and the organisers were considering hosting a larger event next year in St Peter’s Garden.
Item 22/067 Public Service Commission Pay Award 

The Board noted the back pay and pay increase had been included in all staff pay in November 2022.

Item 22/068 Byelaw Consultation
The Board noted the Commissioners’ Offices will close on 22 December 2022.

Item 22/068 Street Lighting Timings

The Board noted the reduction in electricity power costs had been sought from the Manx Utility Authority.

Item 22/068 East Quay Requisition Meeting
The Board noted a public meeting had taken place on 22 November 2022 with the Minister for Infrastructure. The Board noted no further requests for a requisition meeting had been received from an elector following this meeting resulting in no further action being required on this item.

Item 22/069 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the location of the warm spaces had been advertised.

The Town Clerk reported the current swap lease for the car parking spaces in the Derby Road Shoprite precluded installation of electric charging points on the lower old Doctors’ Surgery car park. This car park  is operated by the Commissioners but owned by Shoprite.

 

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	22/072
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a none corate Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had met on 16 November 2022 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed and did not oppose the following applications: 22/00017/B Alterations and extensions to 39 Douglas Street, Peel (Amended Drawings);

22/01298/B Replacement porch and extension at Carn Y Greie, Tynwald Road, Peel; 22/01018/B Replacement roof and windows at Westville, Tynwald Road, Peel;

22/01316/C Change of use for temporary tented tourist accommodation at Peel Football Club, Douglas Road, Peel;

22/01358/B Replacement front door at 7 The Grove, Tynwald Road, Peel; and 22/01375/B Modifications to previous planning approval at 10 Teare Close, Reayrt Ny Cronk, Peel.

The lead members opposed planning application 22/01313/B Erection of cycle shelter at East Quay, Peel because the number of parking spaces has been reduced on East Quay as part of the regeneration scheme. The designation of two spaces for a cycle shelter would further reduce the number of commodious spaces available to the majority of vehicle drivers. The Commissioners believe this infrastructure would be best located adjacent to the Fishermen’s’ store on West Quay which is on the other side of the swing bridge or adjacent to the House of Manannan which is where the additional relocated parking for the East Quay regeneration scheme is now to be located. Please note, the cumulative car parking impact of this application and 22/01183/B to which the Commissioners have already objected. Both these applications result in a further loss of parking spaces following the completion of the East Quay refurbishment project.

The lead members reviewed the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:
· 22/00505/B Approval for conversion into two flats and associated works at Devonshire House, 4 Victoria Terrace, Peel.

· 22/01245/B Approval for replacement roof and detached garage at 32 Douglas Street, Peel.

· 22/00764/B Approval for rear extension at Watership Down, 4 Mourne View , Peel.

· 22/00017/B Approval for partial demolition, alterations and extensions at 39 Douglas Street, Peel.

· 22/00779/B Approval for erection of extension at 7 Ballatessan Meadow, Peel.

· 22/01203/B Approval for installation of windows at 5 Atholl Place, Peel.

The lead members noted the content of the Town Clerk’s draft response to the kiosk tenant in response to the tenant’s communication dated 3 November 2022 concerning the erection of the marquee. 

Mr Jones reported he and the Town Clerk had met with representatives of the Department of Infrastructure concerning the Commissioners’ formal complaint. He advised the outcome of the meeting had been successfully mediated and the Town Clerk had confirmed the mediation conclusions in his communication to the Department dated 25 November 2022. Mr Jones reported the Minister had not responded to his communication on the Minister’s media statement and he would remind him a response was outstanding. The Town Clerk reported the Terms of Reference for the Housing Managers’ meeting had already been changed to remove the reference to this meeting replacing the political Housing Advisory Committee contained in the 1999 Tynwald resolution on deficiency payments to local authorities.

Item 4 Public Rent 2023/24

The Board noted the content of Department of Infrastructure letter dated 1 December 2022 advising social housing rents would increase by 5% from 1 April 2023 and the maintenance allowance would increase from 26.1% to 30%. The Deputy Chair stated the rental increase was too high for many tenants who were already struggling and for those in arrears. Mr Jones advised he had concerns relating to the requirement for the collection of more detailed financial data which placed addition administration burden on local authorities Mr Jones proposed these matters should be raised with the Minister for Infrastructure when he meets the Commissioners in the New Year. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 5 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications required assessment.

Item 6 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment.

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/073

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had met on 11 November 2022 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members advised they wished to broaden the input into next year’s TT event by taking a similar approach to how the Peel Carnival is managed. The lead members acknowledge the importance of this event to Peel Traders in attracting visitors to Peel during the peak tourism period for the Island. The lead members acknowledged the proposed introduction of Sunday racing and the revised Monday rest day would require a change in the format of this event to focus on a motorsport rather than community audience. The lead members stated the community and family aspect of the former weekend event could be included in a weekend Summer event when no road restrictions are in place. The lead members asked for any ideas and the following was suggested:

· Using Weatherglass Corner for a Sunday evening music event including a tribute headline act.

· Moving Peel TT Day to the Monday rest day

· Moving the entertainment to the Creg Malin Car Park

· Using the beach and Peel Hill Quay for motorsport displays

· Seeking the renewed support of the Department of Enterprises’ sponsored motorcycle acts

· Seeking suitable entertainment to replace the Purple Helmet Display
· Encouraging the Leece Museum and Vintage Motorcycle Club to display and parade

· Encourage the Moddey Dhoo Motorcycle Club and other clubs to display and parade 
The lead members agreed to assess these proposals at their January 2023 meeting to permit the necessary planning and preparation to arrange a suitable event.

The lead members noted the plans for the Christmas Light Switch on event were in place for Saturday 26 November 2022. This included installation of lights on the front of the old Isle of Man Bank building.  This would result in the Town Hall not being illuminated this year. The closures and entertainment in Market Place was arranged from 2pm for the light switch on at 4:15pm. The Carnival Princess would start the Christmas illuminations and Father Christmas was scheduled to attend. No street market was planned for this year’s event. The lead members advised a craft fair was planned in Peel on 26 November.

The lead members noted plans were in place for the Christmas Tractor Run at this year’s revised location of Marine Parade and the Creg Malin Car Park on 3 December 2022.

The lead members noted the arrangements for the ice sculpture display are in place for 10 December 2022.

The lead members stated the bonfire and firework display was successful in attracting a large number of spectators. The Town Clerk advised he had not received any noise related complaints this year concerning the firework display.  The Town Clerk reported he had received a number of enquiries relating to why it took place early and next year a public information message would be required to reiterate the need to hold this event prior to the 31 October to accommodate scallop fishing boats berthed on Peel Breakwater.

The lead members stated the Hop Tuu Naa event held on 29 October at the Corrin Hall was successful in attracting 150 to 200 children. The Town Clerk noted this high number of participants was despite the poor and wet weather conditions. 

The lead members noted the Armistice Ceremony held on Peel Hill on 11 November had taken place. The Town Clerk reported having to pick up dog fouling adjacent to the memorial prior to the event.  

The lead members noted the wildflower verges and tree planting proposals for 2023 were being developed.

The lead members noted a job vacancy for the campsite warden may occur in the New Year and the toilet works at the campsite had commenced.

The lead members noted the communication dated 24 October 2022 from the owner of the Cod and Castle concerning the placement of benches on the Promenade in 2023 and the requirement for planning consent. The lead member agreed to support this application.

The lead member noted the application by Crosby Silver Band to play in Michael Street on Saturday mornings in December 2022. The lead member agreed to support this application.

The lead members noted the communication dated 26 October 2022 from the Bunscoill Ghaelgagh School to create an Island Manx Gaelic geocaching trail including a site on Weatherglass Corner. The lead members agreed to support this application. 

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 28 October 2022 seeking sponsorship of a Peel Ladies Golf Tournament valued at less than £300. The lead members agreed to support this application.  

The lead member asked if the Commissioners undertake a full programme of tree inspections. The Technical Officer advised inspections were commissioned if the long-term health of the tree was a concern or the tree was causing difficulties for neighbouring properties.

Mrs Moughtin asked if the events on the run up to Christmas could be better advertised including reviewing the decision to pay for advertising with a local radio station.

Ms Kelly express her gratitude to the staff for the Christmas light switch on event and advised discussions with the Arts Council had been useful in determining how murals could be funded in the Town.  



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	22/074
	Item 8 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chair reported a Finance Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee met on 14 November 2022 when the following maters were discussed:

The Lead Member noted the content of the Technical Officer’s report. The Technical Officer advised in October 55 jobs were placed on the system and 35 of these were complete at the end of the month. Three Commissioners properties were currently vacant and undergoing refurbishment works prior to them being re-let. The Commissioners’ staff and contractors were currently undertaking hedge trimming works, gully emptying works, campsite toilet works, Market Place toilet repair works, installation of services and flooring works at the Derby Road Workshop; Derby Road roundabout planting works and Christmas light installation works. The Technical Officer had received the structural engineers report for Reayrt Aalin which was being reviewed by the project team. The Technical Officer reported the broken lift in the Leece Museum could not be repaired. Works to remove the lift were planned for the New Year. The Technical Officer reported a new lift could be installed if necessary off Castle Street. The Lead Members agreed to remove the broken lift in the Leece Museum and for any costed replacement to be considered by the tenants and Board. The Technical Officer reported a structural engineer had assessed the bulging section of wall around St Peters Gardens. The Technical Officer reported this section of wall would require rebuilding in the near future and all options for its replacement could be considered. The Lead Members agreed the Board should consider the costed proposals for the rebuilding of this wall. The lead members requested new platers should be ordered to permit their installation early in the Spring and for the planters in Castle Street Garden to be prepared for the Beavers community planting project. The Technical Officer reported a new ride on mower was required prior to spring and a new harrow for the beach. The Technical Officer reported the Commissioners’ store required new wheelie bins for residential use which had been ordered.

The lead members noted the content of the September 2022 profit and loss report, and budget report. The Finance Officer reported the Commissioners income was consistent with their budget forecasts and advised the recharge invoices would normally be sent at the end of the financial year. The salaries were less than their budget forecast although the Commissioners would be required to pay this financial year’s back dated inflationary salary increase. This 6% award was forecasted in the budget and the salary budget should meet its budget forecast. The Finance Officer advised the other Commissioners’ expenditure was consistent with their budget forecast when the seasonal nature of Amenities, Fees and Leisure and Public Functions were considered. 
The lead members noted the content of the 2023/24 Budget and received the Town Clerk’s briefing on the main provisions contained within the budget which had been reported to the Board at the November 2022 meeting. 
The lead members noted the purchase of the Commissioners’ hardware had been procured within the budget allocation.

Item 9 Public Service Commission Pay Award

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Western Swimming Pool Board concerning their 2023/24 Budget and local authority contributions. The Town Clerk advised the Local Authorities had not seen a copy of the Tynwald review of the Island’s swimming pool provision which would be an important consideration when setting the rates in January 2023. He advised if this report was not available to the local authorities the Board should consider requesting the Department of Education, Sport and Culture should continue to provide the same 2022/23 subvention payments until the future of the swimming pool was decided.
Item 10 Western Swimming Pool Rates 2023/24
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’ communication dated 10 November 2022. The Board noted the Commissioners had received the budget as discussed at Item 9 and the Board order allowed contributions up to 6p in the pound.

Item 11 Energy for Waste Plant Rate 2023/24

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 29 November 2022 from the Department of Infrastructure and the 7.2 % increase in rates per tonne from 1 April 2023. The Town Clerk advised this was already forecasted in the Commissioners’ 2023/24 budget.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	22/075
	Item 12 Highway Traffic Orders in Peel
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s proposals for West Quay and Station Hill contained in their communication dated 14 November 2022. Mrs Moughtin stated most drivers do not stop at the existing stop line and although she had concerns with this proposal a trial could be conducted. The Deputy Chair stated West Quay should be governed by a single yellow line to improve traffic flow. Mr Jones advised this would remove valuable parking and he proposed both proposals should be trialed. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 13 Bus Service Review
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructures letter received on 1 December 2022. Ms Kelly advised when this issue was raised on Facebook the following issues were raised:

· 57 respondents asked for better connections between Peel and the South of the Island

· 57 respondents asked for better connections between Peel and (Foxdale) and the Airport

· 25 respondents asked for better connections between Peel and the Isle of Man College

· Other respondents highlighted the lack of buses to Niarbyl
· Respondents highlighted better connections were required for the Sea Terminal ferry arrivals and departures

· Respondents wanted better connections around Peel including shuttle bus

Mr Crompton advised these issues had been raised before along with the requirement for better publicity and fairer pricing when change of buses required to make journeys. The Chair proposed the Town Clerk should write to Transport Services to highlight the Commissioners’ concerns. This proposal was unanimously agreed by the Board.



	
	
	

	ITEM 19 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	22/076
	The Deputy Chair stated more work was need to repair unoccupied buildings in the Town.

Mr Jones advised Peel Town Commissioners were scheduled to be the President of the Municipal Association for the forthcoming financial year. The Annual General Meeting dinner would take place on 18 May 2023 at a cost of £22 per person.

The Chair asked for items for the 2023 Newsletter in the New Year.

No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 8:30pm
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